
The Dundurn Times  October 2017  

 1 

Information | Community Minded | Strength 

Community Events 
WHEELS 

OF          

FORTUNE! 

By Glenda Pryor 

It’s 6 am! Gary 

Grady and Sharon 

Miskolczi’s feet 
hit the floor and 

they’re off and 

running. There is 

a lot of prep work 

to be done before 
he and his partner 

can begin to open 

for business.

There are salads 
to prepare,      

supplies to be stocked, slow 

cookers to carry on board, 

and inspecting the truck to 
ensure all will go glitch-free 

before they head to          

Saskatoon. Their business 

on wheels is Poor Gary’s  
Po’ Truck! 

This new venture started 

when Gary and Sharon 

were visiting a mutual 
friend in Moose Jaw, who 

also owns a food truck - 

Rebel Melt Grilled Cheese. 

He put a bug in Gary’s ear 
and the next thing Gary 

knew, he was driving home 

in a 1972 Chevy milk truck. 

They started to draft a 

menu with Sharon creating 
recipes, while both worked 

on the truck, re-finishing 

the interior and exterior, 

choosing a colour for the 
truck, and Gary fabricating 

embellishments to the  ex-

terior of the truck. Three 

months later, they were 

open for business! 

The food truck theme is 

Tex/Mex Fusion, a created 
Mexican and Texan style 

pulled pork. They made 

their debut June 16 at the 

Hanley Ag Fair but are     
usually found in Saskatoon 

with their location           

determined by the weather. 

If it’s sunny and hot, you 
can find them on 22nd 

Street catering to the foot 

traffic. If it’s cloudy, they 

are usually on 8th Street or 
51st Street because there is 

more vehicle traffic    willing 

to stop for their lunch. 

It’s easy to find them, not 
only because of the colour 

of the truck, a rich orange; 

but because Sharon posts 

their location on FaceBook 
and Gary installed a GPS 

locator in the truck. Once 

they get to their location, 

Gary flips on a switch. You 

only need to locate them 

via a smart phone App 

called “Snack Map” which 
will lead you to them at any 

time. 

Their business has grown in 

popularity, as they are the 
most invited food truck to 

attend events by the      

Saskatoon Food Truck     

Association. However their 
season is just about over. 

Poor Gary’s Po’ Truck will 

operate until the end of 

October before they close 
for the winter. 

Until then, next time you’re 

in Saskatoon and need a 

quick bite to eat, check 
them out via Snack Maps! 

Oct 1  

Dundurn Rink Opens 

Oct 1 - 15 

Diabetes Canada Door to 

Door Campaign 

Town of Dundurn 
 

Oct 3   
Wings of Hope  

Breast Cancer Support Grp 

Dundurn United Church                             

6:30 pm  

(See Poster page 18) 

Oct 5 

Saber’s Home Game 

Hudson Bay vs Hanley 4pm 

Hanley Composite  School  

 

Oct 10 

RM Council Meeting 

RM Office 8 am 

 

Oct 10 

Town Council Meeting 

Dundurn Town Office  6pm                 

Oct 14 

Steak Night Fundraiser 

Cancer Survivor Dragon Boat 

Team 

Big Mur’s  

(See Poster page 9) 

Oct 18 

Home Route Concert House 

Concert 

#12 Glacier Ridge Estates 

7:30 - Doors open 6:45pm 

Oct 25 

Bingo 

Dundurn Community Hall  

7 pm 

Oct 26 

Wellness Clinic          

Community Hall                  

8:30 am - 10 am 

Oct 29 

Dundurn Fall Supper 4-7pm 

Dundurn Community Hall 
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dundurnnews@gmail.com 

Submission Deadline: 

22nd of each month 

All ads to be prepaid  

contact:    

• info@townofdundurn.ca 

• 306-492-2202 or 

• In person at the                 

Dundurn Town Office 

Ad Prices: 

Small Ad          $5 

Or $50 for 12 months 

Bus Card Ad     $10 

Or $75 for 12 months 

1/8 page $10 

1/4 page $20 

1/2 page $30 

Full page $60 

Note 

2018 new ad prices will take ef-
fect.– keep your eye out as it will 
be posted in the coming months 

LIBRARIAN’S CORNER  -  VIDEO & BOOK REVIEW 

After many 

back and forth 

negotiations 

with SGI we 

have settled 

on $8,800 for value on the total 

loss of the towns stolen 2001 

one-ton truck. Public Works is 

sourcing a replacement truck 

asap before snow comes.  

Council was contacted regard-

ing speeding and to consider 

having a path or   walkway 

built along the trees down Rail-

way Ave. as more and more 

people are using the street to 

travel to the store or over to 

the walking trails at Sunshine 

Meadows. Railway is a very 

busy street with many drivers 

speeding down it and it’s not 

safe for kids riding their bikes 

to school etc. Administration is 

contacting CN Rail regarding 

regulations and the process for 

access to their     property for a 

bike/walking trail. If that side of 

Railway Ave. is not an option 

we will look at the east side of 

the road. Railway Ave. was 

built as a heavy haul road with 

no walking area as it was 

thought foot/bike traffic would 

prefer to use Gov’t Road.  

The rink will open Oct 1. A big 

THANKS to the DMHA volun-

teers who get the rink ready for      

     

the hockey season. We really 

appreciate all that you do.  

Speeding along Third St and   

Railway Ave. has been an on-

going problem. I attend the   

Elected Officials meeting with 

the RCMP on a quarterly basis 

and their suggestion is that if 

you see some one speeding, 

call the RCMP and let them 

know. If you can give them a 

plate number, better yet. The 

more complaints the more 

action, such as a radar set up. 

Council has zero authority to 

stop speeders. We can try to 

limit speeding using speed 

bumps or digital radar signs 

but calling in speeders, espe-

cially if you have their plate 

number, is the truly effective 

way.  

Canadian Paving returned to 

sweep some extra gravel from 

the chip seal paving done ear-

lier this summer. All of Second 

Ave was newly chip sealed 

before it     deteriorated be-

yond repair. The pavement 

was over 30 years old and 

maintenance was needed. The 

cost was $19,000 plus taxes. 

We really like the product and 

will work towards having all  

gravel streets in town chip 

sealed. 

The Saskatoon RC Club made 

a presentation to Council and 

the Rink Committee to use the     

Curling Rink side of the arena 

and retrofit the area into an 

indoor track. The club made an 

excellent        presentation and 

we approved the use of the 

curling rink. We are excited to 

help bring some   different type 

of activities for kids and fami-

lies to do together for fun and 

competition. The Club is look-

ing to having the track up and 

running within the next few 

months.     

I’d like to congratulate our MLA 

Bronwyn Eyre with her            

appointment to Minister of    

Education in August and wish 

her much success in her en-

deavours.  

Lord willin’ and the crick don’t 

rise, there will be a Meet and 

Greet with our MLA Bronwyn 

Eyre and Scott Moe, a leader-

ship candidate for the Sask. 

Party, on Oct. 2, 2017 at the 

Hall from            4:00 – 5:00 

PM. Come out and say hi and 

have a cup of coffee. 

Dundurn’s Fall Supper is Sun-

day October 29. This event 

brings 500+ people to the 

community. It’ll be good eatin’ 

so hope to see you there.  

Until next time, have a great 

day, eh? 

Mayor - Per 

Adapted from Gerald Durrell’s “My 

Family and Other Animals” and its 

two sequels. Season 1 is a family 

drama about a British widow Louisa 

(Keeley Hawes from Upstairs Down-

stairs) and her four children ages 11 

to 21, who relocate from dreary Eng-

land to the sun-drenched Greek isle 

of Corfu.  However, the change of 

scenery doesn’t change their lives as 

much as Louisa had hoped.   

“It is one of the most delightful & en-
tertaining videos I have seen in a 
long while”                Joan Moorhead 

Don't miss this all-new Rip-

ley's Believe It or Not! 

which features 144 full-

color pages of the most 

incredible facts, strangest 

discoveries, and weirdest 

wonders of the world! 

This year's edition features 

oddities including a house 

in China that is covered 

with millions of sea shells, a 

new invention that allows 

you to grind up     insects 

for cooking, and a secret 

amusement park housed in 

an abandoned salt mine in 

Romania that must be seen 

to be believed! 
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Leah Hopkin and Kera Bohrson were the officials representing the Dundurn     

Elementary school’s ribbon cutting for the grand opening of the Timber Lodge 

Outdoor Learning Centre.  Teacher Lynne Peters, one of the organizer’s for the       

creation of the building and event said naming the structure is the next step.  The 

school has invited an elder from the Sioux First Nation and Woodland Cree to help 

with the naming. 

RIBBON CUTTING CEREMONY FOR DUNDURN ELEMENTARY LEARNING CENTRE  Got a good news story! 

Contact  

dundurnnews@gmail.com  

 

Or call the Town Office  

306-492-2202 
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THE RIGHT PLACE 

By Glenda Pryor 

Art is subjective. There is a kind of magic 

that happens when the visual information 

moves from the eye to the brush.  It’s an 

intuitive process.  Artist Gale Hagblom had 

that natural ability when she first picked 

up a brush at age six, which led her to 

earn an honours degree in Fine Arts from 

NSCAD University.  

Gale chose this college out of the four 

leading art schools in Canada for two   

reasons: it was internationally renowned 

and therefore, artists from all over the 

world travelled to Halifax to earn their 

degree, and for its historical value as it is 

one of the oldest art schools in Canada.  

She felt privileged to earn a spot beside 

artists from around the world, such as 

England, Korea, France and Italy.  She ex-

plained her studies were challenging as 

the best teachers and students critiqued 

everything you did.  

After earning her degree in fine art and a 

diploma from the Banff Centre in Graphic 

Design, Gale later earned her Master’s in 

Geography and Planning.  This brought 

her to our town when she was hired as 

the town's planning consultant. 

As her relationship with Town Council and 

Administrator grew, she learned that 

there was a space available for rent in the 

basement of the Town office building.  

That was when she packed up her     

brushes, canvases, and paints and  trans-

formed the room into a bright and spa-

cious art studio.  As she spends more time 

in the town, she has become attached to 

it and appreciates the opportunity to 

paint in a beautiful historical building that 

allows her to be inspired and creative. 

Gale has a busy life; she is a member of 

the Canadian Institute of Planners as well 

as the Canadian Artist Representation 

(CARFAC); the Saskatchewan Arts Board; 

and the City of Saskatoon’s Public Art Ad-

visory Committee.  Every two years she 

plans a series of works for an art           

exhibition.  Her latest exhibition was held 

at the U of S this past June.  But she has 

created a routine and balances her life as 

a parent, wife, daughter, artist and     

planner.  

She welcomes all to visit her in her studio. 

Her hours are Tuesdays and Thursdays 

from 10am to 3pm and depending on how 

busy her schedule is, one afternoon     

during the weekend. 

To view her work, visit her website:      

gale-hagblom.squarespace.com 

Dundurn Fire Deparment Stats  

from period of: 

January 2017 - September 2017 

Fire - 5  Vehicle Fires - 5 

MVC - 11 False Alarms - 11 

Medical - 30 Other—9 
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SUCCESS FOR  

THE FIRST ANNUAL 

DUNDURN DAZE  
By Reaschelle Higginbotham (Lions President) 

 

On September 9
th
, 2017 our          

community helped the Dundurn Lions 
celebrate “Dundurn Daze” – a fund-
raiser event created for the Dundurn 
community to integrate  families and 
have fun.  

At this event was a craft & tradeshow, 

kids and adult games, human foosball, 
and co-ed slo-pitch tourney  followed 
by a community dance. The Lions 
Club is happy to say that the events 
were a success!   

The Dundurn Lions Club would like to 
thank all those that helped put on a   
special day – including the vendors at 
the tradeshow, the competitors in the 
slo-pitch tourney, and all the patrons 
that attended the activities and      
community dance.  

 

A special thanks goes to event spear-
head Anita Derksen, Culture Club for 
barbecue services, JT’s Tasty Treats 
for the ice cream goodies,  DJ    
Amanda Holder Event Services, as 
well as Meagan Mackie and Clay  
Connell for putting on a spectacular 
live performance.  

From the Dundurn Lions Club to the 
community, we sincerely thank-you 
and hope to see you all at a bigger 
and better event next year!  

Pictures submitted by Anita Derksen 
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2nd Home Routes 

House Concert -  

Featuring  

Tannis Slimmon 
Submitted by Jeff & Rhonda Morari 

Tannis Slimmon is a critically          
acclaimed Canadian musician who 
has been singing, song-writing,       
recording, and touring locally, national-
ly, and internationally for over 30 year.  
In 2008 she was honoured with the 
Contemporary Vocalist of the Year at 
the Canadian Folk Music Awards for 
her album Lucky Blue. 

Tannis grew up in a musical family on 
a farm in the prairies of western     
Canada.  In 1980 she moved to 
Guelph ON where she began a       
serious professional music career.  
During the 80’s and 90’s she was a 
founding member of various regional 
roots bands (the Reverbs, Benji, etc), 
and appeared as a special guest on 
recordings and performances with key 
players in the CanRock Revolution. 

(Rheostatics, Barenaked Ladies, 
Grievous Angels)  

After eleven years with the legendary 
trio The Bird Sisters she struck off on 
her own in 2001 with her solo debut 
Oak Tree and followed it up with 
2007’s award winning Lucky Blue and 
2013’s In and Out of Harmony.  All her 
albums are highly regarded by critics 
and audiences alike with the latest 
being described as ‘infectious, uplifting 
and thought-provoking all at the same 
time’ (Beatroute) and, ‘an honest and 
endearing addition to an already     
impressive catalogue’ (Penguin Eggs). 

Tannis traveled to Mali, West Africa in 
2004 with a quartet of musicians     
exploring the role of music in           
development and appears in the      
documentary of the trip Road to    
Baleya, by Bay Waymen.  She               
subsequently visited Matanzas, Cuba 
where she studied afro-Cuban rhythms 
with master bata drummer Gilberto 
Morales-Chong.  She has hosted    
Malian musicians in her home for two  
summers as part of an ongoing        
cultural exchange.  Her experiences in 
Mali and Cuba have had a significant 
influence on the musical texture of her 
recent album “Lucky Blue”. 

You will find Tannis’ name on over 85 
albums, contributing songs or singing 
harmonies for others including David 
Francey, Willie P. Bennett, Valdy and 
Rheostatics.  Tannis plays guitar, 
mandolin, bass and percussion but its 
her singing that she is most known for.  
She performs solo, in a duo with Lewis 
Melville, in a trio called Boreal, and in 
the vocal collective the Ondine       
Chorus.  She has performed at folk 
clubs, festivals and community centres 
across Canada.  Her music can be 
heard on public and college radio 
across North America. 

The second Home Routes Concert will 
be hosted by Rhonda & Jeff Morari: 

Wednesday, October 18 

7:30 with the doors open at 6:45. 

At #12 Glacier Ridge Estates in the 
RM of Dundurn. 

Cost is $20/person, cash only. 

All proceeds go to the artists. 

Merchandise available for sale. 

Coffee, tea, and lemonade will be 
served. 

BYOB and a snack or dessert to share 
(optional) 

For more information or to be added to 
our contact list contact  

Rhonda or Jeff at 306-230-7055 or 
email them at rmorari@sasktel.net 
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WINGS OF HOPE! 
BY Glenda Pryor 

 

They sit in a circle all sharing a different 
yet similar story. This is ‘Wings of Hope’ - 
a breast cancer peer support group led by 
Deb Boehm (Dundurn) pictured and Jody 
Libke (Hanley).   The first series of gather-
ings in the area for women touched with 
breast cancer that was held on September 
18 at Hanley United Church. 
 

An increase of breast cancer has become 
more evident as a result of better         
detection through the breast screening        
program.  Mammograms can now detect 
a lump as small as a pin head, resulting in 
early diagnose of the disease at its begin-
ning stages. Resulting in more survivor’s, 
but unfortunately, they lack the support. 
 

Deb realized there was a need for a     
support group for surviving women in our 
communities, when one day she was at 
the Hanley curling rink and spotted Jody, 
who is also a survivor. As they started to 
talk, conversation turned to their          
personal experiences with cancer. Deb 
was thankful that their paths had crossed. 
It was from that initiate conversation, 
Wings of Hope was formed. 
 

Support for these women is crucial! They 
gather and talk about their experiences 
with cancer from the beginning,          
emotional roller coaster ride; to the    
experiences with treatment; to coping 

mechanisms that help them deal with 
having the disease. “Unless you go 
through it - you don’t know how it feels” 
stated Deb Boehm, who was diagnosed 
with breast cancer in 2011. 
 

When the manager of the Canadian    
Cancer Society encouraged Deb to start a 
group in her community, she contacted 
Jody and the two of them attended a 
three-day facilitation course in Calgary 

sponsored by the Canadian Cancer       
Society. 
 

“Know your body!” Deb stated.   If you or 
anyone you know requires support, the 
next scheduled meetings will be held: 
October 3 at Dundurn United Church and 
October 17 at Hanley United 
Church.   For more information please 
contact Deb 306-371-8895 or Jody at   
306-222-5394. 
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MLA BRONWYN EYRE 

Happy fall, every-
one! 

From early learning 
and Pre-K to K-12 
and post-secondary, 
students of all    
ages—from rural 

communities such as Dundurn to         
Saskatchewan’s cities—have now        
returned to school. 

The start of a new school year can be an 
exciting time for all students and staff, 
but it’s particularly exciting for those who 
are now spending their days in brand-
new environments.  Thousands of       
students and staff are settling in at 21 

new schools across the province,         
including eighteen schools on nine joint-
use sites in Regina, Saskatoon, Warman 
and Martensville. 

With a growing population and ageing 
facilities, we’re responding to the need 
for new and replacement schools by   
investing $1.5 billion in new capital     
projects. 

This means: 
40 new schools 
25 major renovations; and 
repairs and renos to more than half of all 
schools in the province. 

During Saskatchewan’s decade of growth, 
student enrolment has increased by 10 

per cent, while the operating funding   
provided to school divisions increased by 
32 per cent. Our   government has also 
hired 875 new teachers, an increase of 10 
per cent. 

We have also added 6,000 new daycare 
spaces, an increase of 62 per cent. This 
year’s budget includes funding for 889 
new child care spaces. The majority of 
these spaces are included in the new 
schools in some of Saskatchewan’s fast-
est-growing communities. 

 To all parents, educators and support 
staff, thank you for    everything you do. 
Best wishes for a successful school year! 
 

DH Plumbing 

“called the rest, NOW call for the best” 

For all your plumbing, heating  

and air conditioning needs 

Dale Sander, Cell (306)260-3456 

PO Box 488   DUNDURN  SK   S0K 1K0 
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Dundurn Fire Department is happy 
with the arrival of the new fire truck 

which was delivered at the end of 
August. Together with the Dundurn 
Fire Department, the Dundurn Fire 
Board (which is made up of one   
representative from each of the four 
councils: the Town of Dundurn,    
Resort Villages of Shields and 
Thode, and the RM of Dundurn)  

constructed a plan to purchase the 
truck as the need for a new one in 
our growing community was         
becoming imperative.  

In order to accommodate the new 
vehicle, renovations had to be done 
at the existing fire hall, as well as, 
modifications made to the new truck 
in order for the vehicle to fit in the 
door.  

At the beginning of January 2017, 
renovations commenced, with the 
bulk of the renovations being fulfilled 
by the firefighters and first             
responders themselves.  

Renovations wasn’t the only project 
that kept the team busy.  The team 
has monthly meetings to attend, as 
well as, internal / external training in 
conjunction with the Saskatoon 
Health Region for the volunteer’s 
medical training, and countless    
volunteer standby / on-call events.  
All while committing their service as 
firefighters and first responders to 
the Dundurn and area                  

Pictured  L to R - Firefighters Andrej Molitoris, Tom Willms, Glen Weisbrod,      

Elizabeth Sansom, & Dwayn Nizinkevich 

A “NEW TO US”  

FIREHALL 

 Photo: Reaschelle Higginbotham   

Story:  Glenda & Reaschelle 
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CHIRS TUCKER  - PRINCIPAL HANLEY COMPOSITE SCHOOL 

Our first month is 

always a big 

move from the 

pace of summer 

to the tornado of 

activity that is the start of the school 

year. Such a dry summer meant that 

many of our students returned after a 

busy couple months of activities and 

as always it’s great to catch up with 

all of them. We’re fortunate to have 

an increased enrollment from what 

we’d projected, with a total of 261 as 

I type this today. That’s 20 more stu-

dents than this time last year. 

Last year was my only year that I 

didn’t have a building update from 

work over the summer because we 

did have a couple projects that took 

place while staff was away. It was 

nice to see the change to the flooring 

upstairs on the elementary end as all 

the old tile floors were stripped up 

and a new simple care flooring prod-

uct was installed. It looks so nice up 

there. A section of sidewalk was re-

placed at the front of the school as 

well to help move the draining water 

from the roof away from the sidewalk 

and take that hazard away. At the 

start of July we had a number of sec-

tions of sod replaced on the field 

right before a water pump malfunc-

tion that flooded half the gym floor. 

The rest of summer break involved 

trying to dry the wood floor and re-

pair the surface that the water had 

damaged. I’m happy to say that the 

gym opened this week on Monday 

and it looks awesome! 

Monday was also our annual Pan-

cake Breakfast and was well attend-

ed by parents and the public as well.  

Our practice we started last year of a 

school-wide reading time every 

morning continues this year. Stu-

dents and staff will again have a 20 

minute scheduled time between first 

and second periods to pull out their 

book and read. Studies are showing 

that this sustained time of reading for 

enjoyment plays a huge part in de-

veloping literacy in all subjects and 

we want to make sure we’re using 

every effort to help all students suc-

ceed in this area. 

Staffing wise, we welcome Mrs. 

McCubbing back for the first part of 

this year until Mrs. Korall’s leave 

ends. We wish Mrs. Moskalyk our 

best as she works in Vanscoy for the 

remainder of the year, and welcome 

Mrs. Burgess for a short stay with us 

until Mrs. Romanchuk returns in a 

couple months. We also welcome 

three interns in the school – Mr. 

Tkatch, Miss Gyoerick and Mrs. But-

ton, we hope you enjoy your stay 

with us this fall. The School Commu-

nity Council is going to sponsor our 

Meet the Staff BBQ on the first night 

of TriConferences next month on 

October 24th and 25th.  Book with Mrs 

Block at the office for a time in the 

evening to meet about your student’s 

progress and to meet the new staff 

and have a burger with us. 

The annual flu clinic we host will also 

be on October 24th from 3:00 to 

6:30pm. Come get your “shot in the 

arm”. 

Our extra-curricular programs have 

all hit the ground running this fall as 

well, as per normal.  The SRC repre-

sentatives headed to the Student 

Leadership Conference last week 

with Mrs. Batersby.  The Senior Girls 

are hosting their home volleyball 

tournament at the end of the month.  

The Junior Girls have booked up 

their season with a lot of tourna-

ments, the Cross Country runners 

were away last week competing as 

well, and the Football team has had 

a winning record this fall as well. 

I’m always looking forward to the ap-

proach of fall to get back into the 

halls with staff, students and parents.  

This year is not different.  Mr. Ander-

son and I will always tell you that the 

best way to help your students suc-

ceed is to encourage them to get 

involved in our school wherever and 

whenever they can, and we’ll work 

through the road bumps of learning 

and social interactions together.  

That’s all for now.  As always, Mr. 

Anderson and I would love to talk to 

you if you have time to drop by the 

office or give us a call.  Take care 

and I’ll talk to you soon.      

Thanksgiving Hacks 

The holidays can feel overwhelming at 

times,  with a few super handy and 

genius tips, you won’t have to worry 

about spending precious time thawing 

out butter, or biscuit cutting.  

   

Say good bye to 

waiting for frozen 

butter to thaw.  

Grate Your Butter 

 

 

 

Cut Biscuits 

using a wine 

glass.  Create 

perfectly     

symmetrical 

biscuit rounds in 

seconds 
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There just seems 

to be something 

in the Liberal 

Party’s DNA that 

makes them 

blind to the 

needs of West-

ern Canada and particularly of    

Prairie farmers. This is obvious in 

Justin Trudeau’s clumsy attempts to 

reform corporate tax laws which are 

aimed at the super-rich but, through 

their incompetent design, end up 

penalizing middle-class business 

owners including farmers.  

It goes without saying that farming is 

and always will be full of risks and 

uncertainties. The most prudent and 

successful farmer can see his entire 

earnings for a year wiped out in a 

single season or a single day 

through drought, flood, hail or      

disease.  

To manage these risks and stay in 

business, farmers and the financial 

advisors who assist them must be 

able to access every income and 

capital planning tool possible. For 

decades, farmers have been        

encouraged by everyone, including 

by government officials, to incorpo-

rate as a means of managing their 

finances. With that in mind, it’s clear 

that the Liberal’s tax changes are a 

betrayal of the farming community 

that contributes so much to our 

country. 

The Liberal’s proposed changes will 

hurt farmers in many ways:  

• The changes would block     

farmers from using dividends 

from the farming corporation to 

pay for their children’s post-

secondary education.  

• The rules generally make it    

difficult and risky for farmers to 

share farm income among family 

members. 

• They would interfere in succes-

sion planning by creating a high-

er tax bill for farmers to pass on 

land to their children than to a 

stranger. 

• The new rules make it more    

difficult to guard against crop 

failure by discouraging    farmers 

from retaining cash in the farm 

corporation.  

There is a great irony in these      

proposed changes: they are aimed 

at cracking down on major corpora-

tions and high-income earners.    

Instead, they will have the effect of 

undermining the family farm which 

will result in much more farmland 

ending up in the hands of            

conglomerates and pension plans.  

But while farmers will be among the 

hardest hit by the Liberals’           

ham-fisted tax grabs, they are not 

the only ones. Small business     

owners will find it harder to manage 

their savings and their capital.       

Incorporated tradespeople will face 

regulatory risks. Some of the most 

valuable professionals in our society, 

such as doctors and engineers, will 

be penalized simply for carrying out 

prudent business practices.  

Prime Minister Trudeau and Finance 

Minister Morneau seem to have the 

attitude that this is all just a big    

misunderstanding and that, if they 

just wait it out, all the fuss will blow 

over. In the meantime, even their 

own caucus members are starting to 

rebel against them.  

Make sure that they keep getting the 

message. I encourage constituents 

to call and write Ralph Goodale, the 

Prime Minister and the Finance    

Minister to let them know that these 

tax changes are a threat that    

Western Canada takes seriously and 

that we will not take them sitting 

down.  

MP - Tom Lukiwki 

   Thanksgiving Side Dish  

 

 

 

Roasted Brussel Sprouts with     

Bacon, Mustard Vinaigrette 

Ingredients: 

1 1/2 lbs Brussel sprouts halved 

3 Tbsp extra-virgin olive oil 

Salt & freshly ground pepper 

8 oz slab bacon, cut into lardoons 

1/2 cup walnuts, coarsely chopped 

2 Cloves Garlic 

2 shallots, sliced 

2 Tbsp red wine vinegar 

1 Tbsp honey 

1 Tbsp grainy mustard  

 

Directions: 

Preheat the oven to 450 degrees F. 

Toss the brussel sprouts with 2 TBSP of 
the oil and sprinkle with salt and pepper on 
a rimmed baking sheet.  Spread the    
Brussel sprouts out on the baking sheet 

and roast, stirring once or twice during the 
cooking process, until tender and charred 
in spots, 35-45 minutes. 

Meanwhile, add the bacon to a medium 
sauté pan and render over medium heat,  
1-2 min.  Add the remaining 1 Tbsp oil, the 
walnuts, garlic, shallots, and a pinch of 
salt.  Cook until the bacon is crispy, being 
careful not to burn the walnuts.  Stir in the 
vinegar, honey and mustard with a fork.  
Whisk into the bacon fat until emulsified.  
Taste and season with salt and pepper.   

Transfer the Brussel sprouts to a large 

mixing bowl, with the bacon mixture and 

toss well.  Serve. 
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Ask  Bob 

Dear Bob 
 

I am from a small-town North of Sas-
katoon and while visiting my friend the 
other day; she showed me a Facebook 
page of a vigilant group who post the 
coming and goings of various individu-
als who are suspected of a crime.   
 

Their posts are horrible and quite em-
barrassing to be honest. There are 
posts calling down door to door sales 
people, cutting down people’s vehi-
cles, accusing people of being intoxi-
cated, and picking on teenagers who 
drive around town.  
 

This is my friend’s hometown, and 
never in her life has she encountered 
such shamelessness to the extent of 
this.  Her comment to me was, “I sure 
am glad they didn't live here when I 
was growing up because holy s**t, 
they could have written a book on the 
stuff my friends and I did”.   
 

Why are people so afraid of everything 
these days and what about the inva-
sion of privacy?  Posting videos of 
people wandering down a back alley?  
Seriously!  I’m sure if they knew the 
people in their community better they 
would think twice about putting it on 
FB. Where did these paranoid people 
come from?  Uranus? 
 

Signed - Suspicious 
 

Dear Suspicious:  
 

Increased thefts throughout small town 
Saskatchewan has everyone on high 
alert which in turn could probably man-
ifest itself into paranoia if focused on 
continuously I guess.   
 

Understanding the difference between 
sketchy behaviour verses as actual 
door to door salesperson or just some 
teens driving around, could be lost on 
some people.  Maybe the people post-
ing have had the bad luck of continu-
ous break-ins and are legitimately on 
the watch.  
 

Hard to know their story, but in this 
day of instant social media, it’s hard to 
control what’s posted in a public fo-
rum.  
 
Dear Bob: 
 

My sex life with my boyfriend of 4 
years has stopped completely.  
I’d still try to be romantic but hate the 
rejection. He’d always say it wasn’t 
me, it was him and he just has a low 
sex drive.  
 

I would stay at his place occasionally 
for a week until he told me he needed 
his space. I’d leave and then he’d al-
ways hook be back again several days 
later saying he missed me.  
 

Twice I found women’s shorts and un-
derwear in his laundry. He said they 
were in a truck he’d recently pur-

chased and cleaned out and he just 
mindlessly threw put them in the laun-
dry bin. I know you’ll think that I’m na-
ïve or a pushover, but I just love him 
so I let it go because I feared the truth.  
 

Finally, I couldn’t stand it anymore and 
I had a chance to look through his 
phone and found text messages to a 
woman asking her out for drinks. On 
his google app one of his history 
searches was about cross dressing.  I 
confronted him and he threw me out 
for going through his phone! Days later 
he’s hooking me back again apologiz-
ing. He swore he never had met her 
yet and has no idea about the google 
history. He wants to work things out. I 
don’t trust him anymore. Should I ask 
him if he is a cross dresser or a bi-
sexual? 
 

Signed – No Lovin’ 
 

Dear No Lovin’ 
 

Yes, I think you are naïve and a push-
over. Who cares at this point what he 
is. Not a healthy relationship and you 
will have years of heartache if you stay 
around his influence. His sweet words 
are empty. Run don’t walk! 
 

If you have a question for Dear Bob, 
please submit to:                                   
dundurnnews@gmail.com or mail to      
Box 185, Dundurn, SK  S0K 1K0.              

All published questions and answers will 

be strictly confidential. 

 

mailto:dundurnnews@gmail.com


The Dundurn Times  October 2017  

 15 

# 1 Town Complaint  

Incessant barking dogs are the 

number one complaint in Town, 

according to Town Administrator 

Eileen Prosser.   Many suffer in 

silence for years as they fear   

having enemies for neighbours 

and some just have a breaking 

point and can’t take it anymore.   

The town does have a Bylaw 

Officer that comes bi weekly or 

on call, to investigate such 

matters if a resident completes a 

complaint form.   No information 

regarding who made the          

complaint is shared with anyone 

except the Bylaw Officer, and if 

the matter ends up in court, possibly 

then. According to the Town        

Administrator, a visit from the Bylaw 

Officer regarding a barking dog almost 

guarantees a call into the office by an up-

set pet owner.   People are very passion-

ate about their animals; it’s almost like a 

stranger telling them their child is 

bad.  But people have a right to 

the quite enjoyment of their prop-

erty and that’s hard to do when 

dogs are  continually barking at 

everything”  stated Eileen.  “The 

town’s only recourse if it’s found 

to be a noise violation is to fine the 

owner, the town has no authority 

to remove the animals.” 

After the initial warning from the 

Bylaw Officer, the town would 

hope that the owner fixes        

whatever the reason is for the 

dogs barking.  “I’m no dog       

whisperer, but having a dog that 

isn’t exercised properly or leaving 

it chained or outside all day with 

nothing to do, is most likely the route of 

most of the barking issues.  Be a good 

neighbour and bring your dog inside.”  
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KICK OFF TO HOME 

ROUTES TOUR - 

FIRST CONCERT  

SERIES 

The September Home Routes 

Concert was wonderful!  There 

was a mixture of Irish          

melodies and Appalachian 

rollicking tunes and murder 

ballads!   30 people attended, 

which is a good crowd for a  

Tuesday night and muddy 

roads.  This Canadian and Irish 

man had everyone’s toes   

tapping! 

Leonard Podolak and  Leonard 
Barry (The Irish Man) 

 

LET US HELP YOU WITH 

YOUR AD 

Contact  

dundurnnews@gmail.com  

 

Or call the Town Office  

306-492-2202 
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Attention  
  

RM of Dundurn and Dundurn    

Residents 

If you are planning a Controlled Burn, 

there is a 24 hour Control Burn Re-

porting Line.  Your report will be en-

tered into the CAD reporting system 

at the Provincial Dispatch   Center 

and will help reduce unnecessary         

responses.  This line is monitored 365 

days a year. 

1-866-404-4911 

Please Note:  If you have reported a     

control burn and it becomes out of 

control 

call 911  

and please inform them that you 

have a reported controlled burn that 

has now become out of  control.   

IMPORTANT! 

If you do not report a controlled 

burn and the Fire Department is 

dispatched, you will be invoiced 

for the response to your locations. 

We also ask that you provide this          

information locally, during regular        

business hours. 

MONDAY to FRIDAY 

8 am - 4:30pm 

After Hours & Weekends please con-

tact: 

Tom Willms 

306-222-3839 

Brian Harrison 

306-492-7656 
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GDB Imaging 
Photography and Photographic Services 

& 

Sunshower Garden Spirits 
Outdoor Garden Sculpture 

Sales and Classes 

www.smalltownart.ca 

smalltownart@sasktel.net  

 

Quality Childcare for children ages 6 weeks to 12 years old with a focus on 

Kindergarten Readiness in our Preschool program.  Open to both military 

and civilian families with a variety of flexible booking options.  Open 

Monday to Friday 7am to 6pm.  Government subsidy may be available.  

The Dundurn Childcare Centre is located on the 17 Wing Detachment 

military base near Dundurn. 

PIANO PLAYER WANTED 
 

PIANIST FOR SUNDAY MORNINGS 
& 

SPECIAL OCCASIONS  
NEEDED 

 
LOCATED AT 17 WING—DET DUNDURN 

 
CONTACT  

PADRE GIRARD 
306-492-2315  

EXT 4299 
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FINANCIAL 

Financial Advising 

 Emily Mills 

Debt Mgmt, Retirement 
Planning, Insurance, RESP’s  

Health Benefits, Lending 

306-717-9886 
e.mills@live.ca 

AUTOMOTIVE SERVICES 

Thall’s Service 

Hanley SK 

thalls@saskatel.net 

306-544-2512 

Journeyman Automotive 
Service Technicians 

RESTAURANTS 

Blackstrap Covenant Church 

Sunday 10am 

Dundurn Community Hall 

Catholic Services 

Sunday 5 pm 

St. George Chapel 

17 Wing - Det Dundurn 

 

Dundurn Gospel Church 

Sunday 11 am 

108 3rd Ave 

Dundurn SK 

Dundurn United Church 

Sunday 9:30am 

300 2nd Street 

Dundurn SK 

RELIGION 

Pleasant Point 

Mennonite 

Sunday 11 am 

RM of Dundurn 

Protestant Church 

Women’s Bible Study 

Wednesdays: 9:30 am 

St. George Chapel 

17 Wing - Det Dundurn    

More information contact 

Mary Grard 

306-492-3115 

Marie Lindenschmidt 

306-561-0290 

NEW FREE PROMO ADS UNTIL NOVEMBER 2017  *Starting Jan 2018 $50 for 12 months* Book today! 

BEAUTY 

GEL NAILS 

Danielle Williams 

Dundurn SK 

306-221-9509 

The Cadillac of Nails 

 INDEPENDENT CONSULTANTS 

SCENTSY 

Carol Buckles 

buckles.carol07@gmail.com 

306-251-2390 

Wickless Candles & Elegant 
Warmers - Lifetime Warranty 

Custom Cord Creations 

Emily Mills 

306-717-9886 

e.mills@live.ca 

Dog Collars, Lanyards,  

Survival Bracelets,  

& much more 

FB Page 

Custom Cord Creations 

Big Mur’s Tavern 

Lunch & Dinner 

306-492-2369 

Little Wok 

Vietnamese & Chinese Food 

Mon to Fri  11 am - 7 pm 

Closed Tuesday’s 

Sat & Sun  4 pm - 7pm 

306-492-2131 

Subway 

Mountainview Gas Station 

7 am - 9 pm 

306-492-2666 

The Cove Cafe 

Resort Village of Shields 

Closed Monday’s 

Tues to Sun 10 am - 8 pm 

306-492-3101 

Under New Mgmt 

Dundurn Restaurant 

Canadian Cuisine by George 

Bkft, Lunch, Dinner 

Closed Monday’s 

Tues to Sun 7am - 8:30 pm 

OPENING SOON 

Dundurn Pizza Time 

Take Out 

110 Gov’t Road 

HOME BUSINESS 

Tina Willms 

gingtinarmada@yahoo.com 

306-715-4111 

Minerals from the Dead Sea 

seacretdirect.com/tinawillms 

SCENTSY 

- Scent with Love - 

Rhonda Patry 

www.rhondapatry.scentsy.ca 

306-491-7646 

3 systems    

+ 120 fragrances 

=  Endless Possibilities 

HAIR STYLIST &      

BARBER SHOP 

3rd Ave in Dundurn 

Call Tanya! 

1-306-531-6065 

20+yr Journeyman 

Training from across Canada 
& in LA 

Free Consults / Cuts or Colors 

KUTS BY KAREN 

201 Dundurn Ave 

306-492-7706 

Hairdresser / Barber 

Mon, Tue, Wed, Fri  

9am - 5pm 

Thurs  

9am - 8pm 

Dundurn Auto Service 

Al Butt 

122 Dundurn Ave 

306-880-1717 

306-492-3400 
Office 

Mon to Fri  

9am - 6pm 

Thurs  

10am - 5pm 

Modern Motors 

Deen 

406 45th A Street 

Saskatoon SK 

306-651-0606 
Office 

For all your  

Automotive Needs  

CONSTRUCTION 

TILE SETTER 

Justin Englot 

Hanley SK 

Call or Text 

306-544-7944 

englot71@hotmail.com 

Poor Gary’s Pub 

109 Lincoln St 

Hanley SK 

Eat In or Take Out 

306-544-1000 

Hrs of Operation 

11 am to 12 am 

Outlook Refrigeration 

Sales & Service 

Equipment, Air Cond & 

Heating, Ice Machines, etc 

306-867-9779 

221 Franklin St 

Outlook SK 

REFRIGERATION 

ADVERTISE YOUR 

BUSINESS! 

HERE 

The Coffee & Snack Ranch 

509 1st St—Take Out 

Hanley SK  

Pizza, Baking Reg or Seasonal 

306-544-3000 

Tues-Fri 8am to 8 pm 

Saturday’s 2pm to 8 pm 
Pizza: Tues-Sat 4 pm to 8 pm 



The Dundurn Times  October 2017  

 21 



The Dundurn Times  October 2017  

 22 

A HUGE          

THANK YOU 
Submitted by  

Tom Boehm, A.Sc.T. 
General Manager 

Hello Community! 

One behalf of the DMHA and the hock-

ey families we want to give a HUGE 

Thank You to the handful of helpful 

volunteers for getting the Dundurn 

Rink ready for the season.  Many of 

you are likely not aware of the vast 

amount of work that goes into getting 

the rink ready for each season.  

The work often involves significant 

repairs to the facility, cleaning of the 

facility as a result of a summer season 

of use, dealing with mechanical,    

structural, electrical and general 

maintenance issues and of course 

making the ice and painting 

lines.   Unfortunately as a result of the 

amount of work that is needed each 

year, and conflicting personal      

schedules we find our volunteer pool is 

shrinking.   

This year we have found that our 

group has been the smallest in years 

and      required this dedicated group 

to spend from 6 up to 10 evenings at 

the rink getting things ready.  The 

DMHA wants to reassure these      

volunteers that their    dedication is 

immensely appreciated and that with-

out their support at the beginning of 

the year and throughout the year our 

rink fees would likely increase and 

perhaps our season wouldn’t start or 

run as smoothly.   

The DMHA has definitely grown over 

the last decade, our team rosters are 

growing, our coaching staff is strong, 

and our players that have moved on 

from our association are playing in the 

top levels of hockey in other centers.   

The current DMHA board, and the 

boards before, have worked tirelessly 

to achieve this success and together 

with the      commitment from the  

hockey families in our area, we are on 

the right path in    creating a fun and 

productive environment for your    

players.   

We would like to take this opportunity 

to not only say Thanks to all of the            

volunteers who assist the program 

along the way, but also to invite all 

people new to hockey, the community, 

and the rink to get engaged.  It is our 

belief that the giving of time to a   

greater cause is what truly builds a 

community and we want to ensure that 

you feel welcome. 

If you have any questions on how you 

can get involved feel free to reach out 

to your DMHA board at any time at 

www.dundurnminorhockey.ca. 

 Let’s play some hockey! 

http://www.dundurnminorhockey.ca/
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